

Newsletter of the Baton Rouge Astronomical Society

To the members of the Baton Rouge Astronomical Society (BRAS)

Our June BRAS meeting will be held on Monday, June 13 at 7 PM at the LASC Planetarium on River Road. Since the doors will need to be shut when the program begins (just a few minutes after 7 PM), you MUST plan to be there earlier than normal. Please **DO NOT BE LATE**. The LASC personnel will lock the outside doors and will not allow late comers to come in. If you are not sure where LASC is located, it is in the old train station on River Road across the street from the Old State Capital building.

This will clearly be a meeting that you can bring your spouse and make it a family night out. The show should be worth it--and it is free.

The Planetarium manager, Jon Elvert, in association with Lisa Chumney, one of our own BRAS members, will direct the show for us. It will consist of, first, their current public show, *Bad Astronomy: Myths & Misconceptions* and then they will give us a tour of the night sky. If you have never been to the Planetarium or if it has been a long time since you were there, this will be a treat for you. The LASC hosted one of our meetings a few years ago and it was terrific. You will be amazed at how well the Planetarium can show the sky and stars to us.

For July, we are working on a meeting at the LIGO facility in Livingston, Parish. For our last LIGO meeting, we had a barbecue picnic and a tour of their education building and then a tour of their observatory. This is science on the cutting edge that you will not want to miss. Since the LIGO facility is in a dark sky area, some members may want to bring their scopes depending on the time and the LIGO staff's approvals. Again, this will be a family meeting so don't come alone.

CHANGE IN DUES BILLING TIMING

We are planning for a change in our dues billing system to make it on an annual basis rather than on the anniversary of joining. We plan to give more details in a later newsletter and let the membership vote at our next meeting at HRPO.

HAPPY BIRTHDAY—NEPTUNE

Did you know that Neptune is having a "one year" birthday this summer and you are all invited to the party. Well, in terms of Earth, one year is the time that it takes Earth to complete one full revolution around the Sun. Thus, with Neptune completing its first full revolution around the Sun since its discovery in 1846, it is clearly time for a First Birthday Party for Neptune. Coincidentally, 1846 is the same year that the theory of gravitation was announced and the *Principia* was published by Newton.

Neptune was not found by chance—it was actually predicted to exist based on calculations of the effect shown by Uranus as it traveled. At just past midnight, local time, Johann Galle, acting on calculations just received from Le Verrier in Parish, spotted the predicted planet through the Berlin Observatory's 9-inch refractor, resulting in a graduate student exclamation "That star is not on the map."

We now know that Galileo may have been made the discovery in 1613 when on two successive nights he noted that two stars in his field of view moved farther apart. He was too busy with other matters, such as mapping sunspots, that he never followed up. It has now been shown that he was probably observing Neptune.

Neptune was spotted, but not recognized, over the next two centuries by astronomer John Herschel and Johann von Lamont–always hiding in plain sight like a great cosmic Waldo. The planet is not flashy at its magnitude of 7.8 but its bluish disk is easily noticeable with enough scrutiny.

To understand why Neptune's 1846 discovery is so special, we have to go back a In 1821, when French few decades. mathematical astronomer Bouvard published revised tables of Jupiter, Saturn and Uranus, he realized something was askew in the outer solar system. For the previous few years, Uranus seemed to be moving faster in its orbit than it should, and he presciently suspected that an unknown planet might be responsible. For a brief period, in 1829-1830, the tabular and observed positions of the planet matched, but thereafter the planet began to lag behind its calculated pace. Was something awry in Newton's clockwork universe?

Sadly, Neptune does not clear the horizon until about 1 AM during this month but by late August or mid-September, it will be ready for a full birthday party in prime time, fully dressed in its blue-green robe. Sky & Telescope will publish any pictures of Neptune this fall. An exposure setting of 10 seconds or less should be enough to capture this distant pearl.



DISCOVERY TELESCOPE Johann Galle discovered Neptune using this beautiful 9-inch Fraunhofer refractor, which is currently on display at the Deutsches Museum in Munich.

Omega Centauri- The Milky Way's Largest Globular Cluster—BY Ben Toman, BRAS Vice President

The first time I ever saw a globular cluster was through the 20" OGS at the HRPO. Dr. Rob Hynes was the operator and he told us how that fuzzy, cotton ball-looking patch (I believe it was M13) was actually a close grouping of hundreds of thousands of stars. I climbed the ladder and looked through the scope. I'm sorry to say I was a little disappointed. "This isn't NEARLY as cool as Saturn," I thought. Well, after a little bit of time spent learning about these clusters and more opportunities to view them through various telescopes, I can say they are some of the objects I like to observe the most.

OMEGA CENTAURI was a name I vaguely remembered from my one astronomy class back in college in Michigan. In an email from my former professor, he mentioned how cool it must be that we can see it down here. (It's really a Southern sky object, after all.) Now I had to go look it up to remember what he was talking about! Before I talk about Omega Centauri, though, here's a little information on globular clusters in general...

Most accounts give credit to Abraham Ihle as the discover of the first cluster in 1665. It was the cluster that is now known as M22. With his magnification, though, it was not possible to resolve individual stars in the cluster so he referred to it as a "round nebula." Charles Messier, working around 100 years later, would be the first to resolve stars in a globular. (M4, specifically.) At that time, around 1782, there were 33 known and it was William Herschel that resolved nearly all of them into stars on his way to discovering over 30 more. It was also Herschel that gave them the name "globular cluster."

It is now known that globular clusters are tightly concentrated groups of stars that range in size from 10's of light years across to more than 200 light years across. Unlike open clusters (i.e. M44, M41, M35) which can contain hundreds to thousands of stars or more, globular clusters are thought to contain tens of thousands to MILLIONS of stars. Some of these clusters are even thought to be the left over remnants of dwarf galaxies that were absorbed by other larger galaxies.

So, what's so special about Omega Centauri? It was discovered by Edwin Halley in 1677. (One of the first to be discovered if you are keeping track of the timeline.) He saw it as a nebula, but we now know it as the largest globular cluster in our Milky Way Galaxy. It is thought to contain as many as 10 million stars and at a magnitude of around 3.7, it is actually visible to the naked eye in a dark sky. It is roughly 10 times as massive as any other known globular in our galaxy and spans approximately 230 light years of space at a distance of about 17k-18k light years from us. And the most special thing about Omega Centauri? Even though it's primarily a Southern Sky object, WE CAN SEE IT here in Louisiana. It's not going to be the greatest view of it you'll find because it only climbs to about 12 degrees above the horizon in the South, but it's still quite impressive. This is a globular cluster with an apparent size of 36 arc minutes. For those of you counting, that's larger than half a degree of sky, or larger than the full Moon. Needless to say, binoculars are the perfect tool for viewing this cluster.

Right now (May-June) is a great time to get out and see this object. It's at it's highest at around 10pm and is located in the constellation Centaurus. You can use Spica as a guide. Spica rides much higher in the sky, but lies in line above Omega Centauri when they both cross due South. The tricky part is finding a low enough horizon. Believe it or not, I've found a break in the trees at the HRPO where, with some clever positioning around the grounds, I've been able to show it off to several club members and some of the general public on the weekend. It's an object that is virtually impossible to see up in the northern US because it never rises high enough above the horizon.

I hope you've enjoyed reading a bit about this spectacular cluster and globular clusters in general. There is a lot of information that I didn't include, but hopefully you'll be inspired to go find it like I was. Here is what it looks like "up close."



MESSAGE FROM HRPO

International Astronomy Day came and went with little to no trouble. Our three food vendors had a nice time and although the day was very hot at the beginning (bless you, snowball stand), it got better and we ultimately saw over 600 visitors. The raffle of the Celestron C-80 earned \$550 which is now in our BREC Foundation account. Thanks to BRAS members Brett Bodin, Muralidar Chakravarthi, Steve Edmiston, Merrill Hess, Oneal Isaac, Gary Jinks, Feltus Leake, Trevor McGuire, Geoff Michelli, Marvin Owen, Briar Richard, Ben Toman and Kristin Troxclair for their assistance.

I have posted on the BRAS Forum the first entry of local times for viewing the Great Red Spot. Of course, morning times come first, with Jupiter rising earlier as the months go on.

Christopher

CALL FOR VOLUNTEERS

ON SITE

Saturday, 2 July from 6pm to 10pm. One to three volunteers for three-hour shifts. Telescopes on viewing pads, clocks and physical science demos. All needed training given.

OUTREACH

Pride-Chaneyville Library: Thursday, 16 June from 10am to 12pm.

Eden Park Library: Saturday, 18 June from 2pm to 5pm. **Goodwood Library:** Tuesday, 21 June from 2:30pm to 4:30pm. **Scotlandville Library:** Thursday, 23 June from 11am to 2pm.

Central Library: Tuesday, 28 June from 10am to 1pm. **Carver Library:** Thursday, 30 June from 10am to 1pm.

Delmont Gardens Library: Tuesday, 5 July from 1pm to 4pm. **Bluebonnet Library:** Thursday, 7 July from 2:30pm to 5:30pm. *One volunteer each.* Dobsonian with optical light filter, demos.

FINAL SHUTTLE LAUNCH

Go to launch schedule at nasa.gov for day and time.

If this isn't a good excuse for a party, I don't know what is. So we'll have one! Just another reminder here. So far the target is 8 July at 10:40am CDT.

Amateur Radio FIELD DAY

Saturday, 25 June from 2pm to 10pm.

The Baton Rouge Amateur Radio Club was tired of coming in first in its division, so it's decided to switch divisions! Come learn about becoming a "ham".

Meteor Observing Trevor McGuire

With the Messier catalog, the Herschel catalog, double star lists, nebula lists and countless NGC galaxies out there, amateur astronomers often forget that telescopes were only invented a couple hundred years ago. Before that, all observations where done with the naked eye, and one of the things that can be observed with the unaided eye is meteors.

Observing meteors has become a favorite pastime of mine lately, and the reasons are many-fold, some of which I will share with you here in no particular order. There is an Astronomical League club for meteor observing, meteor observing is a chance to participate in citizen science, meteor observing fills in the down time of long observing nights, meteor observing can be done from nearly anywhere and is particularly good when you have exhausted the bright objects in light polluted skies, and meteor observing connects us with the past and lets us enjoy the night.

The fact that there is an Astronomical League club for meteor observing is a bonus, because there is already a plethora of information available to the novice observer who wants to know what they should look for in a meteor. For example, there is a list of the data you must record for each observed meteor, including obvious things like magnitude, and less obvious things like the altitude of your observing location. Additionally, you report your observations to the American Meteor Society within 30 days, and that data is used to map the dust of our solar system. In reverse, the AMS also asks for observers to submit reports about specific nights from specific locations so they can check on the accuracy of their models and forecasts. This is an ongoing opportunity to engage in citizen science, which is a big draw for me.



Another aspect of these observations that I enjoy struck me while I was at the Hodges Gardens Star Party earlier this year. Even under dark skies, there is only so much meticulous, detailed observations one can make of faint galaxies and dark nebulae. It is really nice to take a break at 1 or 2am and just relax in your chair while looking at the sky. Since most astronomers are notorious for setting up their telescopes and then standing around talking with one another, why not look up while talking? Additionally, you can finally be the person who says, "Woah! Did you guys see that?", instead of being the person who says, "Nope, I was looking at absolutely nothing important."

I will end with one quick story about my last 2 hours of recorded observations. After my first hour, I had seen no meteors, which isn't entirely unusual. After another forty minutes, I threw in the towel on the night because I hadn't seen a single meteor. Less than fifteen seconds after standing up, a tiny 4th magnitude meteor zipped overhead, convincing me to sit back down and finish my second hour. With a mere three minutes to go, one of the most beautiful mini fireballs I have ever seen magically appeared directly in front of me and traveled over my head. It was the only slow bright meteor I have seen the entire lifespan of right in front of my eyes. I look forward to seeing many more in my life.

BRAS Observing Notes June / July 2011

Constellation of the Month

Lupus: The Wolf

The constellation Lupus was known to the Babylonians as Uridium which to them meant wild dog. Lupus is next to the constellation of Centaurus the half-man, half-horse beast. Because of this position the wolf has been said to be the prize of the hunt to be offered as a sacrifice at alter by Centaurus. The ancient Babylonians pictured Lupus as a strange beast with the head and body of a man but the legs and tail of a lion.

This dim constellation is host to several dim star clusters including NGC 5824, NGC 5986, NGC 5822 and NGC 5749. In addition you can also find within Lupus the dark nebula B 228 and the Wolf-Rayet planetary nebula IC 4406 there containing some of the hottest stars known to exist.

Star Chart



Position in the Sky Right Ascension: 15.3 hrs Declination: -45 degrees

Named Stars None

June Meteor Showers: June Bootids

Duration: June 26 - July 2

Peak: June 28th

Radiant: Constellation Aquarius Right Ascension: 14 hours Declination: 49 degrees Expected Rate: wildly variable Origin: Comet Ponds-Winnecke

BRAS Dark Sky Site Viewing Dates June 4th and 25th 2011 July 2nd and 30th 2011

For more information check out the BRAS website at http://www.brastro.org

Art Barrios BRAS Observing Chairman art.barrios@cox.net

BATON ROUGE ASTRONOMICAL SOCIETY

You can pay your Membership Dues at our next Meeting or Send your Dues to:

Baton Rouge Astronomical Society, inc. c/o Bob Sinitiere, Treasure, 14558 Cottinham Ct., Baton Rouge, LA 70817-3543

If you have questions about dues or receiving your News Letter call Bob at 755-2079

♦ Regular Membership \$20.00 \$	Date
♦ Each Additional Family Membership \$ 5.00 \$	Mailling Address
♦ Student Membership \$10.00 \$ (through age 17) ♦ Donation* toward club building fund or () \$ Specify TOTAL ENCLOSED \$	Zip Phone (H) (C) (W) E-Mail

How do you wish to recieve the Society's Newsletter	Night	Visions-
By Mail or by E-Mail		
(Please Check one)		

PLEASE CHECK THAT YOUR ADDRESS AND E-MAIL ARE CURRENT AND CURRENT.

Meetings are usually held the second Monday of each month at 7pm, except for June and July.

Most meetings are held at the Highland Road Observatory.

*All donations to the Baton Rouge Astronomical Society, Inc. are tax-deductible under IRS Section 501(c)(3) & (a)(1) and also 170(b)(1)(A)(vi).

The Baton Rouge Astronomical Society, Inc. is a nonprofit corporation chartered under the laws of the State of Louisiana.